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HPNA General Meeting  
Agenda for January 3rd

	 2011 budget (vote)
	 Announce committees for 2011, 

introduce committee chairs
	 Austin Marathon representative, 

regarding street closures
	 Bicycling - Tom Wald 
	 43rd & Duval traffic issues - Bick 

Brown or Caren McGraw
	 Friends of Shipe Park - Mark 

Fishman

The Local Historic District Corner

City Council voted 6 to 0 (with Bill Spelman off the dais) 
to confirm the historic zoning of Hyde Park on second 

and third reading. A number of people spoke briefly in favor 
of the district, a few spoke in opposition, but several former 
opponents declared themselves neutral and addressed 
instead all the difficulties with the process. I am in complete 
agreement. I can only hope that our experience will make it 
easier for other neighborhoods. 

Birth Announcement
On December 16, 2010 at 3:55 pm

— after a four-year gestation period and extremely difficult labor —

The Hyde Park Local Historic District

was born at City Hall, Austin, Texas
A multitude of excited relatives were in attendance to witness the 

birth and welcome the new Local Historic District to Austin

I want to thank everybody who 
supported this district and made it 
possible. Ten years from now–fif-
ty years from now–one hundred 
years from now, residents of the 
city of Austin will still be able 
to appreciate Austin’s first sub-
division, thanks to your efforts. 
My special thanks go to city staff 
members Jerry Rusthoven, Steve 
Sadowsky, and Chad Shaw.

I urge those of you who are still 
opposed to this district to suspend 
your judgment and see how things 
develop over time. You may find, 

as rental houses change to own-
er-occupied houses and houses in 
poor condition are restored and 
revived, that the benefits of the dis-
trict far outweigh its limitations. 

I have a special message to 
those of you who came out of rel-
ative neighborhood anonymity 
to oppose the district and were 
willing to work with district sup-
porters to reach a compromise: 
Now that the neighborhood knows 
who you are, don’t slip back into 
anonymity! Stay involved! Hyde 

HPNA Holiday 
Party 2010
See more photos page 12

Making an entrance to the Holiday Party. Continued on page 23
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Hyde Park Neighborhood Association
P. O Box 49427 • Austin, TX 78765

http://www.austinhydepark.org

— HPNA Officers/Steering Committee —
President  
• Lisa Harris • Ljharrisus@yahoo.com................................... 467-2504
Co-Vice Presidents 
• Cynthia Majors Lyon • majorslyon@homesinaustin.net  
• John Williams • jawilli@grandecom.net  
• Paula Rhodes psrhodes@austin.rr.com
Co-Secretaries • Sam Waring • Rich MacKinnon
Co-Treasurers • PO Box 49427, Austin, TX 78765
Carol Jackson • caroljackson@austin.rr.com  
I.J. Aarons • ijaarons@aol.com • 
Additional Steering Committee Members: • Wanda Penn • Mark 
Fishman • Stan Kozinsky • Dorothy Richter • Eric Stumberg • John 
Moore • David Conner
HPNA Committee/Task Forces (w/chairs)
AISD • Ann S. Graham, 3815 Ave H..............................................458-8096
Alley Coordinator • Carol Burton, skywash@austin.rr.com........................
Austin Neighborhoods Council Rep. ................ VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Beautification 	..................................................... VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Children’s Programs • ....................................... VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Church/Neighborhood Liaison • Niyata Spelman, 3802 Ave. F.	459-8349
Communications/Web • Robin Silberling, robin@wcook.org......452-1783
Crime & Safety • Heather Freeman, hdozierfreeman@yahoo.com
Development Review • David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com>
Finance • David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com>
Graffiti Patrol ..................................................... VOLUNTEER NEEDED 
Homes Tour • David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com>
Membership • Jim & Eileen Genevro, jgenevro@earthlink.net....401-3803
Neighborhood Planning • Karen McGraw, 4315 Ave. C .............459-2261
Local Historic District • Lorre Weidlich, lweidlich@mail2sevenseas.com	
Shipe Park • 	 Mark Fishman, mlfishman@gmail.com................656-5505
Social • Deaton Bednar, deatonbednar@grandecom.net...............................
Transportation  ................................................... VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Tree Preservation • JP Moore, johnpaulmoore@austin.rr.com ....789-7025
Triangle Development • Cathy Echols, 4002 Ave. C....................206-0729
Zoning • Dorothy Richter, 3901 Ave. G.........................................452-5117

Pecan Press
The Pecan Press is published monthly

by the Hyde Park Neighborhood Association in Austin, Texas.
Note: Each month’s ad and editorial deadline is 

the 15th of month preceding publication.

Editor
Grant Thomas 450-0464 <hgthomas@youthlaunch.org>

Associate Editor
Sarah Sitton 459-4530 207 E. 39th St. <sarahs@stedwards.edu>

Poetry Editor
Charlotte Herzele <herzele@gmail.com> 

Crime & Safety Chairman 
Carol Welder <cjwelder@msn.com>

Production Manager/Advertising Director
Robert M. Farr 731-0617 <bobfarr@austin.rr.com>

Mail Ad Payments to:  
Carol Jackson. P.O. Box 49427, Austin, TX 78765

Mail Ad Artwork to:
Robert M. Farr <bobfarr@austin.rr.com>
7500 Chelmsford Dr. Austin,TX 78736

Distribution Coordinator
Rimas Remeza • 4105 Ave. F • 371-3158 

 <rimasx@yahoo.com>

Area Coordinators
North of 45th/West of Duval • Pam Dozler......................... 458-8927
North of 45th/East of Duval • Jay Gerard & Carrie Laughlin 	371-1546
South of 45th/West of Speedway • Robert Morris & Kathryn Kotrla...	
	  .................................................................................. 371-7246
South of 45th/East of Speedway • Martha Campbell.......... 452-2815

Contributors
Glen Alyn, Candy Gray Becker, Cynthia Beeman, Laurence Becker, Deaton 
Bednar, Mary Collins Blackmon, George Bristol, Chris Brown, Sharon 
Brown, Lewis Brownlow, Mark Burkhardt, Amon Burton, Martha Campbell, 
Inga Marie Carmel, Josephine Casey, Nicole Caspers, Kitty Clark, Betsy 
Clubine, Elsy Cogswell, Carol Cohen Burton, William Cook, Susan Crites 
Krumm, Celeste Cromack, Rob D’Amico, Herb Dickson, Avis Davis, Don 
Davis, Pam Dozler, Cathy Echols, Mark Fishman, Fred Florence, Merle 
Franke, Gregory Free, Nadia Freeman, Larry Freilich, Eugene George, 
Mary Carolyn George, Barbara Gibson, Larry Gilg, Susan Gilg, Ann S. 
Graham, Carolyn E. Grimes, Lisa Harris, Anne Hebert, Rachel Hector, 
Ben Heimsath, Kevin Heyburn, Albert Huffstickler, Cynthia Janis, Liz 
Jones, John Kerr, Susan Kerr, Bo Kersey, Susan Kirk, Dennis Lensing, Jeff 
Lewis, Karen McGraw, Sharon Majors, Jason Mann, Libby Malone, Alan 
Marburger, Peter Maxson, Brook Meggs, Elaine Meenehan, Fred Meredith, 
Susan Moffat, John Paul Moore, Patty Mora, Jack Nokes, Jill Nokes, Wren 
Nokes Willeford, Doron Pedahzur, Wanda Penn, Cecil Pennington, Linda 
Pennington, Peter Pfeiffer, Dorothy Richter, Walter Richter, Kristen De La 
Rosa, Steve Sadowsky, Mark Sainsbury, Jessica Salinas, Mary Lou Serafine, 
Jaime Shimkus, Cathy Short, Sarah Sitton, Thad Sitton, Clay Smith, Niyianta 
Spelman, Jenna Stephens, Julie Strong, Kathleen Strong, Debbie Trammell, 
Rollo Treadway, Lao Tzu, Jennifer Vickers, Katie Vignery, Sandra Villalaz-
Dickson, Emily Visher, Lorre Weidlich, Adam Wilson, Hanna Wiseman 
Jacobs, Joe Wiseman, Hermelinda Zamarripa.

From the President’s Desk:
On December 16th the City Council voted to establish the Hyde Park Local Historic District.  The path to 

that vote was lengthy and unfortunately divisive, and if HPNA didn’t find every weakness both in the 
LHD ordinance and in the process that the city had set up for establishing a local historic district, I think I can 
safely say that we at least found most of them. Hopefully, our experience will assist the city in improving the 
process for neighborhoods that undergo it in the future. To that end, I drafted the following resolution, which 
Austin Neighborhoods Council’s central sector passed unanimously and sent forward to the Austin Neighbor-
hoods Council Executive Committee on December 7th:

Resolution Regarding the Local 
Historic District Application Process

Whereas design standards are a prominent 
feature of any ordinance establishing a local 
historic district; and

Whereas the current local historic district 
application process is initiated by a petition 
signed by the owners of 51% of the properties  
(§ 25-2-242); and

Whereas many property owners request to 
see the design standards of a proposed district 
prior to signing an application to initiate a local 
historic district; and

Whereas some neighborhood local historic 
district efforts develop design standards as part 
of the application process in order to be able to 
provide that information to property owners; and

Whereas the city does not review said 
design standards prior to the 51% threshold 
being met; and

Whereas the city does review and request 
or require changes to said design standards after 
the 51% threshold has been met; and

Whereas this may result in changes to 
the design standards that are rejected by a 
significant percentage of property owners who 
signed the petition;

Be it therefore resolved, that Austin 
Neighborhoods Council calls on the City to revise 
the Local Historic District application process so 
that if an applicant provides proposed design 
standards to the city prior to the achieving the 
51% threshold the applicant may apply for 
and receive preclearance of proposed design 
standards prior to the 51% threshold being 
attained. This change would allow petition 
signers increased confidence that most if not all 
changes made to the design standards after the 
application to initiate a local historic district has 
been made will be in response to issues raised in 
the public participation process.

Be it further resolved, that Austin 
Neighborhoods Council calls on the City to 
develop written guidelines regarding design 
standards, to include information on what must 
be included in any design standards, what must 
not be included in design standards and what 
sort of requirements there are with regard to the 
legal language of design standards. Providing 
these instructions to applicants will benefit 
the City as well as applicants because it will 
generally reduce the amount of time city staff 
spend on reviewing numerous drafts of design 
standards.

ANC’s Executive Committee 
hasn’t considered the resolution 
yet, but I am hopeful that the EC 
(on which I sit) will send it forward 
to the general membership for 
consideration before long. I  hope 
it will be rolled out at ANC’s 
January meeting and voted on at 
the February meeting. It might be 
a good idea for HPNA to consider 
a parallel resolution in the near 
future.

Obviously the above 
resolution only addresses one of 
the weaknesses we found. We 
should probably also develop 
recommendations regarding 



Continued on following page 
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Send in your articles, letters, and photos (but not your 
poetry*) by the 15th of each month to:

	 Editor, Pecan Press
	 4106 Avenue F
	 Austin, TX 78751
	 <hgthomas@youthlaunch.org>

*Send your poems to: 
	 Charlotte Herzele
	 <herzele@gmail.com>

We Welcome Your Submissions to Pecan Press

Note: The Pecan Press will not publish unsigned/unattributed poetry. All poems (even if written under a pen 
name) must carry a name and address or phone number for identification and verification purposes.

HPNA Membership Info

All memberships expire on September 30th 
of each year. 

�
Membership in HPNA is open to all 
residents aged 18 years or older who reside 
within the boundaries of Hyde Park or 
within 300 feet of the designated 
boundaries.  

�
New members, and members who lapse in 
dues for over six months, are eligible to 
vote at HPNA meetings 30 days after 
receipt of dues.

Hyde Park Neighborhood Association Enrollment         2010-11 Membership

Name  ______________________________________________ Phone ___________________

Address _____________________________________________________________________                                                                                

   I wish to be notified via email of HPNA meetings and events.

Email ____________________________________________________

Dues (per person)

  Standard - $5/year       Senior Citizen- $1/year

  New Member       Renewing Member

Payment:    Check        Cash  Date ____________

All memberships expire on September 30th of each year.  

Bring to an HPNA 
meeting, or send to: 

HPNA Membership
P.O. Box 49427
Austin, Texas  78765

Make checks payable to HPNA.   

—	 Lisa Harris	
HPNA President	
<Ljharrisus@yahoo.com>

the intent of the "demolition by 
neglect" ordinance, which would 
not hold all contributing structures 
to the same maintenance standards 
as historic landmarks, as well as 
outlining the process by which 
local historic district design 
standards will be periodically 
reviewed, and working out the 
procedures for correcting any 
errors in classifying a structure as 
contributing or non-contributing. If 
there is interest we could develop 
a working group to look at these 
issues while the experience is still 
fresh in everyone’s minds.

There were several HPNA 
members who have worked 
particularly hard to improve 
various aspects of HPNA and 
our neighborhood in the past 
month. These include, but are most 
definitely not limited to:

• Local Historic District Chair 
Lorre Weidlich, who spent an 
enormous number of hours in 
the past month working with 
neighbors to improve the LHD 
design standards

• Kevin Heyburn, who convened 
an informal meeting of several 
proponents and opponents to 

go over the draft LHD design 
standards in advance of the 
city-sponsored meeting

• New crime and safety chair 
Heather Freeman, who has 
done a tremendous amount of 
organizing in an effort to ap-
prehend the tire slasher

• Shipe Park Chair Mark Fish-
man, Adam Wilson and the 
other Friends of Shipe Pool, 
who applied for and received 
a grant from the Austin Parks 
Foundation for a Shipe Pool 
Mosaic Mural Project

• New member Jaree Freeman, 
who is organizing a meeting 
with city staff and representa-
tives of affected neighborhoods 
to discuss the changes to 51st 

Street between Duval and Air-
port and how to make those 
intersections work better

Finally, I want to mention 
that Hancock Neighborhood 
Association has asked us and 
North University Neighborhood 
Association to work with them to 
make suggestions and evaluate 
alternatives to reduce the impact 
of music from nearby or not-so-
nearby clubs on the sleep of some 
of our neighbors.
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The Shipe Park Mosaic 
Mural Project

The Austin Parks Foundation will provide 
an $8,000 matching grant to a group of 

neighbors active in support of Shipe Park for 
a mosaic mural project for the pool’s pump 
house wall! The project’s goal is to create a 
mosaic mural that reflects the vibrant and 
creative surrounding community, discourage 
taggers, and be a catalyst for further 
improvements in Shipe Park.

The mural will be constructed primarily of glass 
and tile by volunteers under the direction of Austin 
mosaic artists Pascal Simon and Holli Brown. In the 
coming month, the artists will speak with neighbors 
for input on a mural design that is based around col-
orful and large-scale native flowers that will cover a 
significant swath of the south and west-facing walls 
of the pump house.

The project is spearheaded by Friends of Shipe 
Pool, a group of volunteers who have organized and 
assisted in a number of efforts to improve the park 
and pool areas over the past three years. These in-
clude the Shipe Pool Opening Day Picnic events, “It’s 
My Park Day” at Shipe Park (the Austin Parks Foun-
dation’s city-wide initiative for park improvements), 
and the fundraising effort to extend the season for 
Shipe Pool. Last year, the funds raised for the pool 
season extension could not be used because of a city 
staffing shortage, so funds donated by neighbors to-
ward this effort ($2750) will be used in support of the 
mosaic mural  instead.

The mural project is supported by The Griffin 
School, a college preparatory high school with a fo-
cus on the arts, which is donating production space, 
equipment, and other resources to enable the proj-
ect’s success. Simon, a Griffin School art educator, and 
a group of her Griffin mosaic students will make up a 
core group of volunteers for this project. We are also 
seeking other high school and adult volunteers who 
have experience with this artistic medium to help out 
in this project over the course of the spring.

The Shipe Park Mosaic Mural Project is an ex-
citing opportunity for us to install beautiful art in a 
prominent public space in our neighborhood. It is also 
an opportunity for us to build a deeper sense of com-
munity through artistic collaboration. We need a lot 
of help in producing this artwork, and there are many 
ways to participate: 
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Joe Zakes

Residential Remodeling
From Additions to Repairs

apcaustin.com
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City Plumbing Company
35 YEARS EXPERIENCE
453-1115

Sewer and Water Heater Replacement 
Slab Leaks • Gas Leaks 

Sewer and Drain Cleaning Service 
Repairs • Re-pipes • Remodels

ALL YOUR PLUMBING NEEDS

Pecan Press is on-line at
<www.austinhydepark.org>

• Make a cash donation to help us match the Austin 
Parks Foundation grant so that we can move for-
ward on this project;

• Contribute ideas about the types of flowers you 
would like to see represented in the design;

• Donate a special flat ceramic piece or pieces that 
have personal meaning for you (a plate from your 
grandmother’s china?) to be included in the mu-
ral.

• Give us the dusty box of leftover glass and tile 
you have in your garage;

• Come out on one of the volunteer work days to 
help us create something beautiful and make a 
lasting positive impact on your neighborhood!

Feel free to contact me with ideas, questions, or to 
help out!

—	 Adam Wilson for Friends of Shipe Park	
<adam@griffinschool.org>
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Hyde Park Handyman
Big or Small, We Do it All

PETE REED

20 Years Experience
Free Estimates
(512) 736-6539

Ed
uc

at
ing

the
futur

e leaders of the creative class

Fine and Performing Arts Opening: Dec 3rd

College Prep, Fine Arts
www.griffinschool.org

Ney Restoration Shouldn’t be All-or-Nothing

Dear Editor, 

First, I would like to say that I appreciate the continuing dialog on 
the Elisabet Ney Museum’s landscape restoration plan. 

The motivation to steward the museum property is part of a long 
history of hard work to realize Elisabet Ney’s vision for the arts 
and arts education in Texas. In contemporary efforts to pursue 
Ney’s vision for the arts, I hope that the City of Austin will 
reconsider the plan to destroy the few remaining artifacts of Ney’s 
legacy in the museum landscape. 

Elisabet Ney’s historical significance is not only tied to her 
artwork; it is tied to her passion for promoting the fine arts as 
a means of uplifting society. Ney’s life and works inspired the 
creation of the statewide organization called the Texas Fine Arts 
Association. This organization was founded in 1911, just a few 
years after her death by her friends and admirers. 

The Lodge building on 45th, the stone wall, and the arch built into 
Ney‘s dam are graceful reminders of the TFAA era. I object to 
the view that these landscape features are “purely ornamental.” 
This view trivializes the significance of the TFAA’s efforts, an 
organization that for many years interpreted Ney’s life and served 
as a venue to successfully bring together Ney’s artwork with the 
contemporary art of Texas artists from the 1910’s through the 
1940’s. 

The depression era landscaping on the museum grounds 
was a coordinated effort of the TFAA, garden clubs statewide 
including the Violet Crown Garden Club, the City of Austin, 
the Reconstruction Finance Corporation, and the Civil Works 
Administration (see TFAA annual reports from ‘33 and ‘34 
listed below.) By today’s standards, the addition of a stone wall, 
terrace, and flagstone paths dedicated to members of the fine 
arts community might seem a bit quaint or even trivial. We might 
dismiss the planting of memorial trees or the transplanting of 
plants from Ney’s Liendo plantation. On the other hand, it can be 
viewed as a profound connection between an arts organization, 
members of the community, and Ney’s role in promoting the fine 
arts in Texas. 

Without the TFAA and the work of many people who worked 
tirelessly to raise awareness and steward the property, Ney’s 
significance may well have been forgotten. The depression era 
landscaping was a significant part of the history of the TFAA and 
of the site. Very much in the tradition of Ney, the TFAA held annual 
meetings and events in this treasured landscape. 

I find it regrettable that there has been an all or nothing 
perspective on the landscape restoration plan. 

The Secretary of the Interior’s Guidelines for Cultural Landscapes 
can be met with creativity; I do not think that the guidelines 
were intended to destroy landscape features that are valued by 
a community and are, themselves, of historical significance. The 
landscape restoration plan itself does not propose an exacting 
restoration throughout the site; multiple landscape treatments are 
used to accommodate the needs of the Elisabet Ney Museum. The 

Letters Dept.
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













same flexibility can be applied to meet the needs of the community. 

I do not believe that saving a few valued artifacts from the history 
of the site in any way denigrates Ney’s significance. On the 
contrary, they give one a sense of time and connection of history to 
community. I believe that historic preservation is at its best when 
its practice involves an authentic dialogue about the past, present 
and future. 

It’s most successful when it retains the elements of places that 
people value and finds means to preserve and interpret the 
complexities of places over time. 

I hope that the City of Austin will find the means to make what 
are truly only modest revisions to the plan—to keep the last 
remaining remnants of the TFAA in place. According to the May 
2009 annotated agenda of the Landmark Commission, Commission 
Member Leary ‚“noted the need for preservation and retention of 
the rock wall.” I hope that this recommendation is incorporated into 
the restoration plan and its implementation. 

In addition, the master plan recommended reopening of the 
abandoned Lodge. It is a shame for the City of Austin to have 
an abandoned structure on-site that was once the place of arts 
education. 

I hope that the Lodge can one day serve to inspire children and 
adults as it once did. I am optimistic that with more dialog and 
continuing attention, the landscape can once again fully reflect 
the historical and cultural significance of its long and cherished 
history. 

—	 Jenni Minner 	
Resident of Hyde Park 	
PhD Student in Community and Regional Planning 
Historic Preservation 	
University of Texas at Austin School of Architecture 	
<minnerj@gmail.com> 	
512.906.5752 

For information about the landscaping efforts consult the TFAA 
annual reports, in particular: 

Texas Fine Arts Association. Report of the 24th Annual Meeting 
of the Texas Fine Arts Association. Austin: Texas Fine Arts 
Association, 1934. 

Report of the Annual Meeting of the Texas Fine Arts Association, 
1933. Austin: Texas Fine Arts Association, 1933. 

Texas Fine Arts Association on the Handbook of Texas on-line: 
http://www.tshaonline.org/handbook/online/articles/kit01 

Prohaska, Edward Eugene. “Advocating Art: The Texas Fine Arts 
Association, 1911-1943.” Master’s thesis, The University of Texas 
at Austin, 1993. 

Taylor, Bride Neil. “Elisabet Ney, Sculptor.” Austin, Texas: Thos. F. 
Taylor, 1938. 
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Excited About the Ney

Dear Editor, 

I note with interest neighbor Ann Graham’s letter about her 
“excitement” over what has happened to the once-lovely grounds of 
the Elisabet Ney Museum. 

This is just the kind of dialogue the neighborhood could and should 
have had if the museum’s curator and park officials had heeded 
the well-founded reservations expressed by neighbors before the 
destruction that has happened at the Ney. 

What was once a lovely, useful, albeit neglected public space is now 
some kind of weed exhibit, apparently a place where urban youth 
will soon be able to learn first hand about the joys of goatheads and 
grassburrs. 

I wonder if Mrs. Graham has explored just how deeply, beyond 
having its name dropped frequently, the Ladybird Wildflower Center 
has been involved in the Ney project, or how many of the trees 
that were to have been planted to replace those removed or lost to 
neglect have, themselves, already died. 

I wonder if she and other neighbors have viewed comments from 
Jill Nokes, Hyde Park’s own professional restoration ecologist and 
expert, available on the National Trust for Historic Preservation’s 
excellent Austin Unscripted video site at <http://tinyurl.com/
26dm9at> 

Many of us are excited about all this, but in an entirely different 
way. 

—	 Joel Cryer 	
40th Street 

Letters Dept.

Artwork courtesy of Craig Farquhar
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Suzee Brooks, REALTOR®

mobile 512.740.5771 • office 512.499.0499 • fax 512.499.0460 • suzee@lyonrealestate.net

Jackalope Ranch       $1,150,000

5206 Suburban Drive      $199,000

306 West 44th Street #2  $255,000
1023 Challenger • Lakeway Waterfront
FOR SALE mls 7799511 $2,350,000

606 West 32nd Street

405 West Odell Street    $75,000

1811 Canterbury Street  $325,000

SOLD!mls 6781502 

mls 6685340mls 8495876

mls 4826435mls 8444322

HAPPY NEW YEAR!

Lucien, Stirling and Gray  
Advisory Group, Inc. 

CONGRATULATIONS!

Every single one of our advisors is featured in the
September 2010 issue of Texas Monthly magazine 

as a FIVE STAR Wealth Manager SM!

“Life is full of riches. Your relationship with
a trusted advisor should be the same.” 

Thank you for your confidence and trust!

4005 Guadalupe · Austin, TX  78751 
(512) 458-2517 

www.lsggroup.com 

“Smart Decisions About Serious Money” 

Located in the Historic John Rutledge House 

In Hyde Park since 1992 
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Working Hands 
Construction

Minor to Moderate Repairs and Remodeling
Decks, Fences and Custom Woodwork

Pain-in-the-Neck Problems Solved
Friendly, Affordable, Hyde Park Based

Call Matthew Young 419-7650

Jay Bolsega, Architect
Currently seeking clients to assist with residential 

remodels, additions, and new construction

512-495-6515

. .

SEASON’S GREETINGS
During this holiday season and every day of the year, we wish you
all the best.

www.edwardjones.com Member SIPC
Judith S Girard
Financial Advisor
.

4101 Guadalupe Street
Suite 600
Austin, TX 78751
512-323-0060

The December general meeting must have 
been affected by spillover holiday spirit, 

as the conflict of the November meeting was 
absent.  Despite  competing holiday events, 
25 neighbors turned out.

President Lisa Harris called the meeting to order 
at 7:00, and called for a round of introductions so 
neighbors could put names to faces and houses on the 
Avenues.

Alan Marburger, who was to give a presentation 
on future plans and vision for Guadalupe, was not 
present; his item was postponed for a future meeting.

The president introduced Heather Freeman, new 
co-chair of the crime and safety committee, with an 
update on efforts to combat ongoing crime in the 
neighborhood.

Heather said that neighborhoods like ours, 
with high crime rates, see drastic reductions if a 
Crime Watch can recruit enough block captains 
to participate in the program. A block captain is 
responsible one square block, or for a large building 
in the case of commercial or apartment development. 
Captains contact the people living on their block, and 
communicate basic information on deterring crimes 
and repeat offenses. Heather will contact more people 
who have expressed an interest after the new year, 
and once the tire-slashing uproar dies down.

Regarding tire slashing, Heather said that 
despite a fifteen-year history of slashings in the 
neighborhood, no one’s ever been caught or 
convicted.[One person is strongly suspected of the 
crimes.] She urged neighbors who are hit to call 911 
when it happens, and to request that APD send a 
crime-scene unit to collect fingerprints. APD has 
learned that the slasher does put his hand on cars 
when he bends down, and leaves fingerprints.  Clear 
fingerprint evidence would go a long way toward 
letting APD make a case against a suspect.

The slasher is currently vandalizing tires at a 
rate of 40 cars per month, and damaging at least 
two tires per car.  (Eighty tires a month is a LOT of 
tires!) Current association plans include purchasing 
and installing two or three cameras, with resolution 
good enough to identify faces, at three or four high-
risk locations. High-risk locations are determined by 
how often vandalism occurs there, and how many 
cars are vandalized per incident.  The association will 
hire a security consultant to give advice on camera 
placement, and possibly other tactics to catch the 
slasher.

HPNA Meeting Minutes:  
December 6, 2010
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HybridRealtor@Stanberry.com

Hyde Park Resident & Neighborhood Realtor
Jeff  Baker  512 619-7421 ABOR, REALTOR®
Former State Licensed Appraiser                          Also check out jeffbakerart.biz

R E A L T O R S ®

Stanberry
Associates

In partnership with solesforsouls, I will be donating 200 pairs 
of shoes for those in need with each real estate transaction. 
Check out soles4souls.org to see how you can get involved! 

In passing: for graffiti removal, call 311—someone 
will come out and clean paint. Response time 
anything from one day to one week.  Callers need to 
tell 311 the specific location and how many tags are at 
the site.  If the grafitti can’t be cleaned, they’ll match 
the paint and repaint.

Lorre Weidlich reported on the current status 
of the Hyde Park local historic district application.  
The district was approved by City Council on the 
first reading, but due to the amount of opposition 
expressed to the council, they urged the LHD 
planning team to schedule meetings to attempt to 
work out differences between the groups.  District 
opponents objected to a range of concerns, from 
wanting further design standard modification 
through perceived hostility to alternative energy 
solutions in the plan, to some who rejected the idea of 
a historic district outright.

A meeting was scheduled for December 7th 
by the City Planning and Development Review 
department, with planner Jerry Rusthoven acting 
as the moderator and as representative of the City 
to hear neighbors’ concerns. Lorre continued by 
enumerating the changes made to the LHD ordinance.  
The LHD team removed all references to exterior 
lighting.  City staff insisted on removing several items 
dear to neighbors’ hearts, notably tree preservation 
and alternative energy.  Austin Energy refused to 
incorporate alternative energy, as no review process 
exists. The Legal Department said the word “should” 
does not have any legal force, and that the document 
must say “shall” in all cases if the district is to be 
legally enforceable.  Although the LHD document 
states it is not a static document and will be reviewed 
periodically, it is not yet clear how this process will be 
conducted. One thing that is clear is that the review 
process, since the LHD will have the force of law, will 
have to be done through the City, not through the 
neighborhood.

Barring major new changes that would require 
another HPNA approval vote, the LHD team planned 
to take the LHD document back to Council on 
December 16th with whatever modifications can be 
agreed on by that time. [Note:the measure passed 
unanimously.]  

The president will bring forward a resolution to 
the Austin Neighborhood Council to revise the LHD 
process, so changes will happen before the process 
of collecting signatures begins, rather than after.  The 
LHD process is so new that City staff are learning 
along with the neighborhoods, and beginning to 
recognize they need to be involved earlier in the 
process to avoid protracted, contentious processes 
such as the one we have just gone through.

Continued on page 13



Perfect Hosts, Linda and Nick van Bavel with daughter, Rebecca
 Stephen and Ashley in holiday finery. 

Performing his duties well – I Jay Aarons bartends again. 

 

The Hyde Park 2010 Holiday Party



All photos  by Barbara Gibson, Avenue G.

Lynne and Crocket enjoying the evening.

Even a stove for the children! 

Sam Warring in traditional attire. 

A room full of toys for the children. 

The Hyde Park 2010 Holiday Party
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              scooters + market

              Loved by nature. 
          Go electric! Zero emissions. Cut your costs!

  Qualifies for City of Austin rebate & federal tax credit.  
Electric scooters, bikes, skateboards, helmets, and more!

         Visit us at the Triangle.
     4616 Triangle Ave, Ste 403 • Austin, TX 78751  
  512.796.0301 •www.electricavenuescooters.com
  

President Harris passed out copies of the pocket-
green site plan, which was drafted by a member of the 
Hancock Neighborhood Association. The green will 
be roughly rectangular, with the long side facing 38th 
Street. The City has already said that section of the 
park which was marked as a combination of Bermuda 
sod and decomposed granite is not acceptable to the 
Public Works Department, which owns the parcel. 
They require Bermuda sod only.

The city will install a water line and one water 
tap for irrigation. Proposed plantings include two 
California bur oaks, chinquapin or Monterrey oaks, 
and three crape myrtles. At this time the amount 
of money left for this project in the Austin Energy 
mitigation fund is believed to be $24,000, but this is 
not certain. Parks Foundation records do not record 
the transfer of project money to the foundation.  The 
amount of available money is still being investigated. 
If HPNA and HNA apply for the partnership program 
and the green is installed, the two neighborhood 
associations will have joint responsibility for labor 
and cost of maintenance (water bill, cost of mowing, 
etc.).  HPNA is the applicant of record and we would 
carry the major responsibility for maintenance and 
upkeep. The president noted that HNA is still on 
board with the project, but has not yet committed 
funds to it.

Dorothy Richter reminded the neighbors that 
the current comprehensive Austin planning process 
is ongoing, and four possible choices have been 
identified.  Choice C, which appears most popular 
overall, posits much more dense development in the 
central city than Hyde Park’s.  She urged neighbors 
to support the local historic district to get some 
neighborhood control over planning and density 
before the neighborhood is overrun with dense 
infill, and ends by looking like West Campus does 
today.  David Conner added that a large homebuilder 
had approached him looking for empty lots, and 
wanting to know whether he thought they could get 
contruction permits into the pipeline for more infill 
before the LHD passes.

The president adjourned the meeting at 8:25 PM.

—	 Respectfully submitted,	
Sam Waring, Co-Secretary

December Meeting Minutes...­
­		 		    …cont’d from page 11

HYDE PARKHYDE PARKHYDE PARK
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1000 E 41st St
Austin, TX 78751
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In the 1930s, the organization was especially ac-
tive in advance of the Texas Centennial of 1936—the 
100th anniversary of Texas Declaration of Indepen-
dence from Mexico and her birth as a republic. Also 

1939 was the Centennial of the selection of Austin as 
the permanent capital of the Republic of Texas. To 
gain organizational space, the yellow frame house—
which was in the path of University of Texas campus 

expansion—was moved to 305 East 
45th Street in 1933. It was through 
the influence of Judge Robert Lynn 
Batts, who was on the UT Board 
of Regents (1927-1933), and whose 
wife was a TFAA board member, 
that the five-room cottage was giv-
en to TFAA to serve as offices and 
as a home for the caretaker, Mrs. 
Willie Rutland.

But change was in the air. Clara 
Driscoll, founding president of the 
Violet Crown Garden Club—whose 
members erected the Centennial 
Wall along the 44th Street bound-
ary of Formosa in 1939—and who 
was famed nationally as the “ Sav-
ior of the Alamo” deeded Laguna 
Gloria, her Mediterranean-style vil-
la situated on 28 acres overlooking 
Lake Austin, to TFAA, where the 
organization continues to maintain 
their state headquarters. Two years 
earlier, in 1941, TFAA deeded the 
Ney property to the City of Austin 
in exchange for the maintenance of 
the grounds and the building. In 

The Lodge : the Yellow Frame House on 
the Grounds of “Formosa” 

Much is known about “Formosa,” the Elisabet Ney Studio in Hyde Park. But what is 
the story on the nondescript yellow frame house on the northeast corner of the Ney 

property between Waller Creek and paralleling 45th Street? Now abandoned and boarded 
up, it was for two extended periods abuzz with purposeful and creative activity. To begin at 
the beginning : In 1911—one hundred years ago and four years after Elisabet Ney’s death— 
“Formosa” was the birthplace of the Texas Fine Arts Association in honor of Ney’s artistry 
and her indomitable spirit. The estate provided the group with a physical home as well as 
gallery space for exhibitions and other efforts which included touring art programs. The 
establishment of an art school in connection with the University of Texas was another goal, 
not realized until 1938. Yet another example illustrates the challenges faced by the TFAA 
in their heroic mission to encourage an appreciation of the visual arts in Texas. In the early 
years, the art department functioned in borrowed space in existing campus buildings. After 
World War II, a group of surplus frame barracks buildings from Camp Swift near Bastrop 
were moved to a space north of the football stadium—the department’s first real home. Then 
in 1961— after 23 years—the art and art history department would finally be housed in a 
proper university building. 

Continued on page 18

As part of the Conservatory’s community outreach, groups of school children were welcome 
and interested visitors.
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www.GWYNDOWS.com
 444-1954

Women Owned and Operated

Commercial and Residential

Great Quality and Affordable

Excellent Customer Service

ECO-friendly And Fully Insured

CALL US FOR A 
FREE ESTIMATE !
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The Lodge at Formosa...­
­		 		    …cont’d from page 16

subsequent decades, Willie Nunn, an employee of the 
Parks and Recreation Department was displayed at 
the entrance to PARD headquarters. The Lodge was 
used by PARD as offices, for storage and even occa-
sional classes. 

From 1941 forward for sever-
al decades were quiet years until the 
1970s when the Elisabet Ney Muse-
um Association was formed with an 
active city-appointed board. Then, 
in 1986, preservationist Gregory Free 
became board president. His convic-
tion that classes in representational 
sculpture would be an enhance-
ment to the mission of the museum 
led to the founding of the Elisabet 
Ney Sculpture Conservatory (ENSC) 
which was chartered that same year 
and attained 501-c-3 non-profit tax 
status. The most rewarding chapter 
in the history of the Lodge had be-
gun.

At first, classes were held in the 
basement of the museum. Then, 
with several foundation grants, the 
Lodge was dramatically upgrad-
ed—even with a handicapped ramp. 
Under a year-to-year contract called 
the Facilities Operating Agreement, 
PARD leased the building to ENSC 
for a one dollar annual fee with the only requirement 
that the school maintain the building and environs 
and pay for utilities and upkeep. In 1987, Shirley 
Kivell was hired as director of the school. The con-
servatory settled into a comfortable hand-to-mouth 
existence with only class tuition covering modest sal-
aries. Well-known sculptors Pernella Smalley and 
Daniel Harkins—who as a graduate student had been 
Charles Umlauf’s assistant—were among the first to 
join the faculty. Others were Jon Formo, retired head 
of the art department at the University of South Caro-
lina, and Mary Paige Huey. More teachers came with 
qualifications to teach stone carving, bronze casting 
and even sculpting in cement. Students desiring in-
struction in representational sculpture came from near 
and far to attend class. With no actual connection to 
the museum other than the name, nevertheless, fac-
ulty and students valued the tradition of Miss Ney’s 
figurative art and adhered to the classical study of the 
human figure.

But change was once more in the air—beginning 
in 1987 when the Ney’s first curator was hired with 
Greg Free’s endorsement. It soon became apparent 
that the operation of the sculpture conservatory in the 
Lodge on the museum grounds incurred the dissatis-
faction of Mary Collins Blackmon. Among the issues 
she identified were the following :

(1)	 funds raised in support of the sculpture pro-
gram should instead be used for the museum.

(2)	 the need to clean up the grounds of the Lodge 
and remove all sculpting material —that the working 
operations of stone carving classes looked unsightly 
and were an embarrassment.

(3)	 the sculpture classes did not conform to the 
curator’s long-range plan to build and operate “a true 
recreation of the fine arts academy that Elisabet Ney 
aspired to have on her own grounds” —replicating 
the school where she herself had studied in Bavaria in 
the 1860s. 

In spite of these cross purposes, the school in the 
Lodge grew and flourished and survived until Feb-
ruary of 2001 when Greg Free, the only remaining 
member of the museum association board retired. 
This opened the way for a new board which was 
formed but was not recognized by the city. It seems 
the PARD Cultural Affairs Division had determined 
that a board of directors for a city museum would, 

The grounds surrounding the Lodge provided outdoor studio space for classes in stone 
carving.
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Good News for an Old House!

     4308 Avenue F has new owners!  This house,

which has stood vacant for some years, causing

worry that it might become another tear-down, has

been bought by an intrepid couple who plan to

restore and enlarge the house and make it their

home.  Karen Saadeh and David Matthis had been

searching for some time for an old house to rescue

and when I emailed them about it they called

immediately and ran over to see it.  They decided

that it had such “good bones” that it would work

well for them and they made an offer the next day.

     Karen and David said this project will “fulfill

a life-long dream of living in Hyde Park... We are

looking forward to living in this wonderful

neighborhood, which is an important part of

Austin’s history, and meeting our new neighbors.

In the meantime, please excuse the dust.”

     The new owners have visited with Seller Fae

Conner about the history of the house and want to

learn as much about it as possible. So if you have

lived here a long time and can add memories, they

welcome them.

    I love this story, as it illustrates the interest

people have in old houses, even when they are in

serious disrepair.  Hyde Park is full of houses that

were once thought beyond saving but are now

lovely homes.

       We will all enjoy watching this one come to

life again and welcoming Karen and David  to the

neighborhood.  I am pleased to have a hand in this

happy transition.

Lin Team
Old Austin REALTOR®

Helping people save old Austin,
one house at a time....

512-472-1930    lteam@austin.rr.com

WWW.THEKINNEYCOMPANY.COM

henceforth be neither required nor customary (PARD 
Cultural Affairs Office 12-13-2010). PARD continued 
to lease the Lodge to the sculpture group for three 
more years but decreed a name change. The Austin 
Sculpture Center was also told to discontinue use of 
exterior space as studio. 

Advocates for the sculpture school pursued all 
possible means of surviving in the Lodge, and, failing 
that—to find a new home. PARD attempted to help, 
suggesting Sparky Park at 3701 Grooms or the Nor-
wood Estate in Travis Heights on East Riverside.

But the new arrangement would be subject to 
rules which all city departments, including PARD, 
would follow for the use of city-owned properties. 

The original arrangement with the sculpture con-
servatory was a “sweetheart deal” and that was no 
longer possible. It was a process issue.

February 28, 2005 was the last day for classes in 
the Lodge which has sat boarded up and deteriorat-
ing for five years. That it is located in the 100 year 
flood plain poses a dilemma...but that is another story. 

—	 Submitted by Mary Carolyn George

Notes:
Nancy Cardozier granted the author access to 

information about the Elisabet Ney Sculpture Conser-
vancy later the Austin Sculpture Center ). A notebook 
containing duplicates of these documents will be de-
posited in the Hyde Park Archives. David Conner 
and Wanda Penn are in the process of organizing ma-
terials gathered through the years about our historic 
neighborhood for the archives. Two albums of photo-
graphs concerning the sculpture program housed in 
the Lodge were also utilized for scanning courtesy of 
architect Bob Coffee. Stuart Strong provided insights 
concerning the evolving position of the Parks and 
Recreation Department in these matters.

Several friends for whom these classes were a 
source of enrichment and delight inspired the author 
to undertake research for this article : Carl Haas, Gene 
Kirksey, Bob Coffee and others. Bob Coffee is just one 
example of former students who have gone on to gain 
national recognition. How I wish I could have been 
involved. And one may surmise that Elisabet Ney 
would have appreciated this homage to her genius.
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For the life  of  your trees .
pruning  fertilization  pest & disease management  removal
CALL 877 BARTLETT 877.227.8538 OR VISIT BARTLETT.COM

BARTLETT.
BEcAusE fuLL, hEALThy TREEs 

mAkE foR fuLL, hEALThy LivEs.

The trees and shrubs that shade us and grow along with us are 
valuable assets that deserve care and protection. for over 

100 years, we’ve led both the science and services that make 
your landscape thrive. No matter the size or scope of 

your tree and shrub care needs, our experts provide you with 
a rare mix of local service, global resources and innovative 

practices. Trees add so much value to our lives. And Bartlett 
adds even more value to your trees.

Hyde Park Poets

December Seventeen  
Sticks and Stones 

Or maybe you’d rather hear 
twigs and pebbles? ‘tis the 
season for them as trees have 
dropped away their greenery, 
and grass has given way to 
stone beneath, the season 
of tans and grays, of rough 
textures, a sense of respite, 
a big north-winded breath, 
shoulders sagging, toes curled 
in, waiting while we scurry around 
adding bling to our houses, to 
our yards, to our bodies, making 
like tulips in spring, somehow 
lacking appreciation for the 
days of sticks and stones, all 
down to earth, to the core of 
things, where secrets are 
revealed, honest forms bared. 
those bones that hold all 
the other seasons, naked for 
our appreciation, our awe. 

­	 —	Nancy Taylor Day 
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Burleson de Lago 
Hardwood Floors & Interiors 

Installation—Refinish—Waxing—Clear Coats—Repairs—And More! 

Help us celebrate our 10th year in Austin by taking advantage of special 
anniversary pricing!  

Installation or refinish for $2.50 per square foot! 

Clean and wax or urethane coat for 75 cents per square foot! 

Let us help you maintain or increase the value of your home! 

*Free bag of Burleson de Lago Hardwood BBQ Smoking Chips with 

every estimate! 

512-821-1288 or email burlesondelago@sbcglobal.net 

ARBORTECH
Member of and Certified by The International 

Society of Arboriculture 

Stan Noblett, B. S. Molecular Biology 

940-0705
Residential-Commercial

· Sick Tree Diagnosis         · Pruning 
· Storm Damage               · Removal 
· Ball Moss           · Cabling & Bracing 
· Lot Clearing            · Roof Clearing 
· Appraisal · Native Tree Experts 

Complete Tree Service 

www.arbortech.org
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FREE
Check Engine Light

Diagnostic Code

o�

SAVE $90

10%
Parts & Labor 

for new customers
on all repairs

*These Coupons May Only Be Used One At A Time

www.revolutionmotors.com

service@revolutionmotors.com
OR

For Bookings

(some restrictions may apply)

512.453.5050

Specializing
and repairs

in the maintenance

for your European Car

vw • audi • saab • mini • bmw • volvo • peugeot • mercedes

(with any repair)

Park needs your energy and intelligence. 
If you have questions about the Local Histor-

ic District, direct them to me. I’ll answer them in 
this--now irregular--column. Aside from that, I look 
forward to a happy retirement from neighborhood 
projects-–at least for a little while!

—	 Lorre Weidlich	
Chair, Hyde Park Local Historic District 

Writer’s note: This column will appear irregularly now 
that the Local Historic District project is finished. If you 
have any questions or concerns about the Hyde Park Local 
Historic District that you would like addressed, please get 
in touch: <lweidlich@mail2sevenseas.com> or 300-2228.

Local Historic District Corner...­
­		 		    …cont’d from page 1

Hyde Park Poets

December 2010 
The marbles huddle together 
       like people in an elevator. 
Are they going up or down? 
In the room they just left, 
       donkeys are braying. 
And outside the ghosts of trees 
       wander through the weeds. 

—	 David Campbell, ­
E. 48th St. 
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With Grande’s Game-Winning
Triple Plays, you’ll never lose!

“Grande brings a new level of value to the game with
  their bundled services. That’s why I chose Grande.”

State Farm, Bloomington, IL

We all feel the same commitment to care for our families. Helping 
you meet your insurance needs is part of my commitment to you. 
Like a good neighbor, State Farm is there.® 
CALL ME TODAY.

Family is why
we do it all.

0907504 

Steve Vinklarek, Agent
3700 N IH 35

Austin, TX 78705
Bus: 512-452-0214

www.steveinsures.com

Your Central Austin Good Neighbor




